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Notes on Ninth Annual Joint Council Meeting 
of the Gloucestershire Bowls Association

Date:   Saturday 11th November 2023,  Whitminster Village Hall


1. Welcome by Chair of Joint Executive Committee, and the meeting, Mr David Rolls 
(Frampton-on-Severn BC)
     
2. Investitures
· Investiture of GBA Women’s Division President 2024, Mrs Maureen Richards-Smart (Caer Glow BC) 
· Investiture of GBA Men’s Division President 2024, Mr Robin Giles (Yate & District BC)
· [bookmark: _Hlk87538773]Investiture of GBA Men’s Division Senior Vice-President 2024, Mr David Williams (Cam Mills BC)
· Investiture of GBA Men’s Division Junior Vice-President 2024, Mr David Hopkins (Tewkesbury BC)
· Investiture of GBA Men’s Division  Immediate-Past-President 2024, Mr Ian Deakins (Cheltenham BC)

3. Information sessions :

3.1 Update on Structural and Constitutional Review process    -   Board roles and appointment process.  (David Rolls & Craig Guthrie - DR and CG)
3.1.1 The Chair, DR, explained the current stage in the process.  All the Board roles had now a Role Description produced for them, not too long, but sufficiently detailed for the requirements for that role now to be clear.  Some of these would be briefly elaborated on by CG
3.1.2 DR made it clear that some of the Board Members would be elected in the normal way, by GBA members, the clubs, by voting at a GBA General Meeting.  Some would be appointed, specifically where particular experience and a skillset are being sought, and these would be interviewed by a Panel (set up by the by the GBA Joint Executive Committee or by the GBA Board once in place).   Both categories of Board Member role :
· Will have job descriptions
· Will be publicised 
· Will require statements from applicants








Elected Board posts are:
· Administration
· Finance
· Matches
· Competitions
· Members


Appointed Board posts are:
· Communications
· Bowls Development
· Performance


3.1.3 CG gave a brief overview of the four additional/new board member roles required under the restructure of the GBA, as below:
Board Member for Members
· Elected role (elected by members)
· Strong advocate and voice for members across the GBA
· Conduit to the Board for members concerns/issues
· Excellent interpersonal skills
Board Member for Communications
· Appointed role due to requirement for specific skill set
· Requirement to enhance both internal and external communications
· Establish communication pathways through social media

Board Member for Bowls Development
· Appointed role due to requirement for specific skill set, needed to deal with recruitment and retention 
initiatives
· Oversight of coaching provision in support of clubs/members
Board Member for Performance
· Appointed role due to requirement for specific skill set
· Aim to further enhance the performance of all inter county competitive teams
· Establish talent pathways 

3.1.4 CG advised delegates that a detailed job description for each role would be made available very soon and encouraged everyone to consider submitting a statement of interest for any of the roles. He further urged delegates to spread the message far and wide to all members within their respective clubs about all of the Board roles – the aim of the JEC is appoint/elect the best possible candidate for each.
3.1.5 DR concluded by referring to two documents that would be circulated to clubs shortly  :  1)   Appointment and Election to GBA posts,  2)   Implementation arrangements for new GBA Board.
3.1.6 A discussion followed on the difficulty of ensuring that information and documents associated with the Constitutional Review could be most effectively disseminated.  All circulations go to Club Secretaries with a plea to cascade the information/documents to all the members in the club.  This sometimes does not work optimally.  The GBA does not have the emails of individual members, except in particular circumstances, because of data protection requirements.  This need for information to reach individual members will be of particular importance when members with specific experience and skills are being sought, as will be the case initially with Board Members, but later on with many roles in the new GBA structure.
No significant new suggestions were forthcoming.

3.2 Update on Computerised Management System    [Lindsay Collin – (LC)]  
LC referred explained that the acquisition of the Management Software was imminent and that had all along not been related particularly to the Constitutional Review, but was necessary to deal with the inefficiency of the existing system.  She wished to recap why these changes would be taking place : 
1. Our existing collection and storage of information is highly inefficient.  Much duplication, with different people collecting the same information for differing requirements – Affiliation, administration, County matches, competitions
2. Hours lavished on collecting membership data.  Repeated annually, from scratch.  Some of it goes to Bowls England, but most remains in the County.  Has to be continually referred to for various reasons
3. Many people are involved in collecting information about differing aspects of Match administration – Divisional Secretary, Divisional Match Secretary, Treasurer, selectors, team managers
4. Ditto Competition administration.  More so here, including because of receiving entries, making draws, organising competitions, receiving results, updating draws, letting people know next round details, etc, etc.   Includes organising and running competitive events.  Divisional Secretary, Treasurer, Competition Secretaries mainly
5. Lots of 2,3 and 4 have common data.  Not efficient
6. Save people, time and cost by allowing computers to do what they do best.  Storing and processing data.  Doing things quickly
7. Allow people to do what they do best.  Planning.  Organising and running events
8. Data security of vast computers ‘in the cloud’ massively enhanced. Layers and layers of security.  System is also very secure – for example, clubs and individuals can only see their own data
9. No need for traditional publications, means cost savings.  Computer System always has info that is current
10. Multiple platforms – mobiles, tablets and laptops.   Phones allow access from anywhere and at any time

The MATCH software suite was commissioned about 6 years ago by Bowls Surrey, from a private software developer, to manage the data and the core activities of that lawn bowling County.  They have that length of experience with the software and it is now in use, or will shortly be, with at least five other counties.  
The software has core modules in member Affiliation, County Match administration and Competition administration, all linked.  Developments in the software are still taking place all the while, as new requirements and situations arise.  A comparison was made with another (commercial) option, with cost and capabilities being the determining factors for MATCH.
LC described the various Security components :    OVH server with triple security (‘in the Cloud’);  System itself (managed by the Developer) with triple security; actual Site access controlled by username and password for three levels of access :  County adminstration, Club Secretary (or alternative) and registered individual users.  Access to the System will be via a GBA Website link.
GBA System Administrator will be Bob Berry (Frampton on Severn BC).
A few questions were raised by members about further aspects of security, including the whole System crashing.  LC has received informative and reassuring responses from the Developer on these matters
The System will be set up in the coming weeks, by applying the current (Sept 2023) Affiliation data, to produce an ‘interim’ 2023 membership database.  This will enable the Match module and the Competition module to come into use in the New Year, Match firstly and then some parts of Competitions as circumstances permit.
Clearly being unable to actually demonstrate the System, LC showed some screen shots of various aspects, to give an impression what the site would look like and be able to do (though these were unfortunately lacking in detailed viewing resolution).
3.3 New GBA Website    (LC)   
The new Website Manager is Steven Wharram (Olveston).    Not available to talk about the Website today, so LC summarised the ongoing position on our existing Websites :
Existing Web Portal        Hosting quite recently paid, so will be there as long as needed and LC     
              LC                         can selectively update

   Women’s Website          Hosting quite recently paid, so will be there as long as needed and LC 
                 LC                         can selectively update 

Men’s Website               'Live' until 13th December; Sylvia Pearce will selectively bring up to 
                            SP                         date.  Will transfer the file to myself after that to retain availability of 
the information

   New GBA Website         	Obviously not yet 'live', so difficult to judge when it'll be up and 
                 SW                        running.  Web hosting to be sorted too.  Maybe two months, but will 
 be built in agreed stages by Steven Wharram and opened as these   
 are completed

3.4 GBA GDPR Policy and Club GDPR Policy requirements    (LC)
Implications of the Website and the Computer Management System in relation to club GDPR Policies.  Described by LC and will be updated, probably within days, for all clubs.  (Actually updated circulated on 12.11.23)

3.5 Update on Safeguarding           Sandra Throup [GBA Safeguarding Officer] 
3.5.1	GBA Safeguarding Officer 
As Gloucestershire’s lead for Safeguarding in bowls I anticipate my role will be:
· To encourage each club to appoint a Safeguarding Officer if they’ve not already done so.
· To support clubs and officers develop their Safeguarding policy by advising where to seek the information and which is best to include. This can be done face to face , by email or telephone.
· To encourage and support their training and knowledge by pointing them to the most appropriate information and training courses through the BDA.
·  If necessary to listen to their Safeguarding concerns and support and advise on referral to BE Safeguarding Officer.
· To disseminate information from Bowls England (BE) or the Bowls Development Alliance (BDA)  to clubs as and when it may change.

3.5.2   SAFEGUARDING IN BOWLS
[bookmark: _Hlk151054304]The BDA and the NGBs for bowls believe everyone has the right to live free from abuse regardless of age, ability or disability, sex, race, religion, ethnic origin or sexual orientation.
BE and the BDA are currently awaiting a new Safeguarding lead (possibly Vikki Underwood, new Head of BE Business Operations)
However, from 2024 it will be mandated by BE and the BDA for clubs to have a Safeguarding Officer with a job description and  club safeguarding policy, with Safeguarding mentioned in their club constitution.  By 2025 failure to have these in place might involve de-affiliation from BE.
3.5.3   WHY HAS THIS HAPPENED ?
Fred and Rose West.  Victoria Climbie.  The West couple murdered at least 12 young women between 1973  and 1987.  Victoria Climbie was murdered by her great Aunt. 
A long investigation was held into these tragic and unavoidable deaths. The main outcome was that all the Professionals, the Police, Health, Education, Social Services and Charities involved held information which wasn’t shared with every other agency. 
Reform was urgently needed.
3.5.4   WHERE CAN CLUBS GET RELIABLE INFORMATION FOR FORMULATING POLICIES AND TRAINING ?
· BE
· BDA
· Training courses offered through BE and BDA
· The websites for both BE and BDA offer excellent advice
· Charities egs   NSPCC, The Ann Craft Trust
3.5.5  ISSUES WHICH MAY COME TO YOUR ATTENTION ?
· Evidence of abuse or neglect
· Bullying of adults by their peers
· Discriminatory language or behaviour
· Poor practice in coaching or club members  eg unnecessary touching, unnecessary messaging or use of inappropriate language
· Breaking the club code of conduct in relation to Safeguarding
3.5.6   REFERRAL ROUTED FOR SAFEGUARDING CONCERNS
1. Emergency concerns dial 999 or 101.
2. Club Safeguarding Officer
3. County Council Safeguarding lead
4. BDA
5. BE
6. NSPCC for children.
7. Ann Craft Trust for adults.

3.5.7   TO BEGIN SUMMING UP, SOME KEY IMPERATIVES
1. We should have concerns for the safety of every individual within our sport.
2. The need to share information, contrary to the opinion that safeguarding information remains confidential.   Sharing is ESSENTIAL !
3. The potential for extreme danger to the individual should information not be shared.
4. The potential for extreme damage to clubs if their policies and procedures are not followed.  Including being sued.
5. Club officers need to know where reliable information can be found, and supported through this process.

3.5.8    WHAT WE HOPE ALL CLUBS HAVE ALREADY DONE 
· Appointed a Safeguarding Officer
· Displayed Safeguarding poster with relevant information.
· Displayed and encouraged training courses through the BDA.


Lindsay Collin
County Administrator / JEC Secretary
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